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INDUSTRIAL DEVELOPMENT AGENCY

             5 Warren Street, Suite 210      Glens Falls, New York 12801
    Tel.  (518) 792-1312

COUNTIES OF WARREN AND WASHINGTON

INDUSTRIAL DEVELOPMENT AGENCY


The February Board Meeting for Warren Washington Industrial Development Agency was held on Tuesday, February 18th, 2025, at the Warren County Municipal Building in Lake George at 4:00 pm. The following were:
PRESENT:

Juan Gonzales


Chair


Tim Robinson

            Vice Chair/Treasurer 




Dan Bruno


Park Chair




Jim Nolan


Member




Nick Caimano


Member





Ginny Sullivan

             Member




Chuck Barton


CEO
ABSENT:             

Brain Campbell

Member





John Taflan


Vice Chair





Tricia Rogers


Secretary                        

The following were also present:




             Kara Lais, Esq.                            FitzGerald Morris Baker Firth, PC




             Bob Sears


Berkshire Hathaway Blake, Realty





John Crispino


Operations Manager, F.W. Webb


Minutes were taken by: 
Alie Weaver                                Office Administrator
Attendance was taken by roll call and quorum was confirmed. 
Approval of January 21st IDA Board Meeting Minutes:  Mr. Gonzales entertained a motion to accept the January 21st, 2025 IDA Board meeting minutes. Mr. Nolan motioned to approve the minutes as presented, and Mr. Bruno seconded, with all voting in favor by voice vote.

Accounts Payables and Financial Analysis: Mr. Robinson presented and reviewed the January Account Payables, which included four additional payments: FMBF for $1,280.00, Associates of Glens Falls for $1,669.00, RU Holmes for $1,402.50, and LaBella for $6,882.50. This increased the total payables to $71,628.05. 
Mr. Robison stated that the Washington County Sewer invoice only increased by $35.00 from last year due to 2024 lot sales and merges. 
With no comments or concerns, Mr. Bruno motioned to approve the payables, and Ms. Sullivan seconded.  All voted in favor by roll call vote. 

Mr. Robinson presented and reviewed the unaudited year-to-date financial reports. With no comments or concerns, Mr. Caimano motioned to approve the financial reports as presented, and Mr. Nolan seconded. All approved the January financial reports by roll call vote. 

F.W. Webb Company Incentive Application Acceptance Review: Mr. Barton introduced F.W. Webb’s Operations Manager, John Crispino, to present an overview of their new project and answer questions.

Mr. Crispino stated they will relocate to 369 Corinth Road in Queensbury and expand with an additional 50,000 to 70,000 square feet for stocking space and a showroom. Construction is planned to begin in April and completed in June 2026. They will be selling their current location. Due to this expansion, Mr. Crispino noted that WWIDA’s incentives will expedite the creation of jobs. 

Mr. Barton stated that the total project cost is $20 million, with the construction costs being $15 million. The draft calculations estimate $987,000 in incentives for real property taxes over ten years and $560,000 in sales and use tax exemptions. 
The draft cost benefits estimate $6 million in wages and benefits, $9.2 million in construction labor, $6 million in construction material purchased in New York State, and $1.6 million in PILOT tax payments, all over the course of ten years. 
Mr. Barton noted that the final calculation of incentives and benefits will be completed after they meet with the Town of Queensbury to confirm the base amount. Upon WWIDA application approval and Queensbury Planning Board approval, a public hearing will be scheduled. 
Mr. Robinson moved to approve the resolution to accept the application and authorize a public hearing, and Mr. Nolan seconded. All voted in favor by roll call vote.
Park Chair Updates:  Canalside Water: Mr. Barton stated that LaBella has investigated potential alternative water sources, and it was determined that the East Street connection is the least expensive option for supplying water to Canalside.
Mr. Barton stated that the legal process for the water district formation could take a couple of months to complete, noting that meetings and a public hearing will need to be held with the Town and Village of Fort Edward to finalize the inter-municipal agreement.  Ms. Lais stated that she is scheduling a meeting with Town and Village officials to begin this process.
Mr. Barton also stated that the Village of Fort Edward has reviewed the Map Plan Report, and their engineer’s comments will be incorporated into LaBella’s final report.

Canalside Wastewater: Mr. Barton stated that Washington County has included a request for sewer stormwater offset funding in its most recent draft state budget. The WWIDA will continue to work on the alternative of setting up an on-site treatment facility using the existing 25,000-square-foot building. 
Canalside Substation Tower: Mr. Barton stated that National Grid requested that the substation tower's ownership be transferred back to WWIDA. The amendment modification was included in the meeting packet for review. Ms. Lais added that this amendment of easement of record clarifies the substation's responsibility.
Mr. Bruno moved to approve the modification amendment, and Mr. Robinson seconded. All voted in favor by roll call vote. 

Canalside Maintenance Updates: Mr. Bruno noted Mr. Sully's tree removal. Mr. Barton stated that further coordination with the Town regarding snow removal is underway.   
Canalside Tenant Activity:  Mr. Barton stated that the site continues to be very busy.  He also noted that the appraisal should be completed and presented at the March Board meeting.
To stay informed, Mr. Gonzales pointed out that the Board meeting packets contained the minutes from the February Executive Park meeting and the most recent LaBella meeting. 

Regarding the bridge, Mr. Gonzales stated that a letter was received from the New York State Department of Transportation stating that there are no concerns with the New York State Species Act.
Airport Industrial Park: Mr. Barton stated that the party previously interested in the lots at the end of Furguson Lane has decided to pursue another site.  He noted the discussion on listing this property will be held in Executive Session.

Mr. Gonzales reminded the Board about the New York State Wetland Regulations that Mr. Barton had emailed the Board for updated information.
Ongoing Business: Mr. Barton stated that the Exit 19 Lodging project has not yet been presented to the Queensbury Planning Board.

New Business: Mr. Gonzales stated that the Wood Creek Holding, LLC incentive application acceptance review has been rescheduled for the March Board meeting.
Ms. Lais stated that Adirondack Radiology Associates and Carey Road Medial Building, LLC requested a sales tax exemption extension due to construction being behind schedule.  They forecast the project’s completion by July 31, 2025.  

Mr. Nolan motioned to approve Adirondack Radiology Associates and Carey Road Medical Building, LLC.'s sales tax exemption extension to July 31, 2025.  Mr. Robinson seconded, and all voted in favor by roll call vote.

Regarding the Greenwich Preservation Project, Ms. Lais stated that it closed about five years ago and included two facilities: a restaurant and an office building. The owner is looking to sell the office building to a current tenant and is requesting PILOT reassignment to the new owner. She noted that there would not be any changes in the use of this building. 
Mr. Gonzales noted that five years remain on the PILOT, with total exemptions estimated at $5,000. The buyer has agreed to cover WWIDA and legal fees. 

A brief discussion ensued on the project’s eligibility for reassignment, and it was agreed that the PILOT's responsibilities would be transferred to the new owner and in keeping with its original purpose. 

Mr. Bruno motioned to approve the PILOT reassignment for 73 Main Street, Greenwich, and Ms. Sullivan seconded.  All voted in favor by roll call vote.
CEO Staff Report—Mr. Barton reported that he has had ten engagements year-to-date. Three have been in manufacturing/distribution, two related to tourism/recreation, two related to housing/mixed-use, one related to energy, and two in “other” fields.

Regarding the project pipeline, three applicants are under review/acceptance, two are actively working on their applications, six are possible applicants, seven businesses are undecided/exploring at this time, and at least fifteen projects have gone inactive within the past year.
Mr. Barton listed his recent activities from December 17th through today, which included:

· Attended the Greenwich Chamber and Lake George Regional Chamber holiday parties 

· Attended the Glens Falls Comprehensive Plan Community Feedback Session at Crandall Library 
· Attended the Johnsburg Town Board meeting regarding the North Creek sewer district project
· Attended the ARCC Legislature’s breakfast 
· Provided feedback pertaining to the inclusion of private sector involvement in the Warren County Outdoor Recreation Study draft
· Attended the NYS Economic Development Council with Mr. Gonzales
Regarding the NYS Economic Development Council Conference, Mr. Barton stated that the sessions he attended pertained to economic development metrics, public relations strategies, and 2025+ site selection.
Mr. Gonzales noted that these conferences are a great way to learn about what other IDAs are doing and would be beneficial to emulate in our area.

Administrator Staff Report: Mrs. Weaver stated that three projects have not yet paid their 2025 Town and County tax bills. She noted that the New York State Insurance Fund performed a payroll audit, and the WWIDA and WWCDC annual audit is currently being performed remotely by EFPR Group.  She also noted that there have been eight responses to the annual board performance evaluation survey.
Public Comments:  There were no public comments.
Executive Session:  Ms. Lais stated the purpose of this executive session was to discuss the value of real property. Mr. Nolan motioned to go into Executive Session, and Mr. Caimano seconded with all voting in favor by voice vote.

Post Executive Session:  Mr. Gonzales stated that no motions were entertained or passed during Executive Session.  He entertained a motion to approve the sale prices of the WWIDA Airport Industrial Park lots, as stated in the current appraisal.

Mr. Bruno moved to approve the prices, and Mr. Nolan seconded, all voting in favor by roll call vote.  

Adjournment:   With no other business to discuss, Mr. Robinson moved to adjourn, and Mr. Caimano seconded, with all others voting in favor by voice vote.  The February IDA Board meeting was adjourned at 5:12 pm.
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